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Introduction 

January saw three new applications take place during the month with disbursements recommended to the 

Board for release in early February. More applications are expected as students receive late audition 

season contracts and knowledge of the scholarship fund spreads. New fundraising opportunities are 

currently being considered with updates planned for the next Board of Directors meeting. 

Monthly Financial Recap: 

Liquid assets on hand: $1776.62 
Donations: 1 donation received during January through Paypal. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during January. 
 

Financial Narrative 

January marked the fifth month of operations for the fund under its declared fiscal year. Cash for the 

month is $209.61 higher than November. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain 

minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during January. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the 

monthly Digital Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. Program expenses are expected 

to increase in February following the recommended disbursement for the three applications received 

during January.  

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

February saw three new applications take place during the month and disbursements for three applications 

received in January. To date, the scholarship fund has received applications for five separate drum corps 

and has disbursed just under $1,800 in student support. New fundraising efforts are being planned to 

support additional scholarships for late audition-season applications.  

Monthly Financial Recap: 

Liquid assets on hand: $1031.03 
Donations: 4 donations received during February. 
Disbursements: 3 program related disbursements during February. 
 

Financial Narrative 

February marked the sixth month of operations for the fund under its declared fiscal year. Cash for the 

month is $745.59 lower than January. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain 

minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses increased $1,340 for tuition disbursements during February. Administrative 

expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. 

Program expenses are expected to increase in future months proportional to donations received.  

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

 

Introduction 

March paid three disbursements for applications received in February. To date, the scholarship fund has 

received applications for five separate drum corps and has disbursed just under $3,000 in student support. 

The outbreak of COVID-19 in North America led to the cancellation of all drum corps activities for the 2020 

season out of concerns for member safety. While the financial impact is still being quantified, the board of 

directors agrees with the decision made by the member corps and will be following up with all 

organizations with sponsored students. 

Monthly Financial Recap: 

Liquid assets on hand: $572.83 
Donations: 3 donations received during March. 
Disbursements: 3 program related disbursements during March. 
 

Financial Narrative 

March marked the seventh month of operations for the fund under its declared fiscal year. Cash for the 

month is $458.20 lower than February. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain 

minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses increased $1,140 for tuition disbursements during March. Administrative 

expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. 

With the cancellation of the 2020 season, program expenses are expected to either remain at the year-to-

date balance of $2,930.00 or lower for refunds received.  

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

Due to the outbreak of COVID-19 and the cancellation of all drum corps activities for the 2020 season, the 

scholarship fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during May. Drum 

Corps International has extended member eligibility for all 2020 age-outs into the 2021 season, though the 

Board anticipates that some students may not be able to participate due to student teaching requirements 

and college graduation, among other responsibilities. The board chair has been in contact with sponsored 

students and their respective drum corps over the past three months and we have received feedback from 

all organizations. The Madison Scouts have developed a virtual summer education program with video 

assignments, staff feedback, and a webinar series for members. Based on the quality and scale of their 

program the board believes this fulfills our stated mission for funds disbursed this fiscal year. Additionally, 

Crossmen, Phantom Regiment, and River City Rhythm have all agreed to roll forward the 2020 sponsorships 

to 2021 if the students elect to carry their contract into 2021. Legends is currently operating on a case-by-

case basis and will be in contact with the board as more specific information is available. 

Monthly Financial Recap: 

Liquid assets on hand: $560.83 
Donations: 0 donations received during May. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during May. 
 

Financial Narrative 

May marked the ninth month of operations for the fund under its declared fiscal year. Cash for the month 

is $6.00 lower than April. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum 

reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses decreased $440 during May for a reclassification of tuition expenses for 2020 to 

the 2021 season. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice charged to 

the business checking account. With the cancellation of the 2020 season, program expenses are expected 

to either remain at the year-to-date balance of $2,490 or lower for refunds received / reclassifications 

made for contracts carried into 2021.  

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

Due to the outbreak of COVID-19 and the cancellation of all drum corps activities for the 2020 season, the 

scholarship fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during May. Drum 

Corps International has extended member eligibility for all 2020 age-outs into the 2021 season, though the 

Board anticipates that some students may not be able to participate due to student teaching requirements 

and college graduation, among other responsibilities. The board chair has been in contact with sponsored 

students and their respective drum corps over the past three months and we have received feedback from 

all organizations. The Madison Scouts have developed a virtual summer education program with video 

assignments, staff feedback, and a webinar series for members. Based on the quality and scale of their 

program the board believes this fulfills our stated mission for funds disbursed this fiscal year. Additionally, 

Crossmen, Phantom Regiment, and River City Rhythm have all agreed to roll forward the 2020 sponsorships 

to 2021 if the students elect to carry their contract into 2021. Legends is currently operating on a case-by-

case basis and will be in contact with the board as more specific information is available. 

Monthly Financial Recap: 

Liquid assets on hand: $560.83 
Donations: 0 donations received during May. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during May. 
 

Financial Narrative 

May marked the ninth month of operations for the fund under its declared fiscal year. Cash for the month is 

$6.00 lower than April. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve 

requirements. 

Program related expenses decreased $690 during May for a reclassification of tuition expenses for 2020 to 

the 2021 season. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice charged to 

the business checking account. With the cancellation of the 2020 season, program expenses are expected 

to either remain at the year-to-date balance of $2,490 or lower for refunds received / reclassifications 

made for contracts carried into 2021.  

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

Due to the outbreak of COVID-19 and the cancellation of all drum corps activities for the 2020 season, the 

scholarship fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during June. The 

board chair has been in contact with all sponsored students for the 2020 season and the scholarship fund’s 

focus has shifted to preparing for the 2021 season. 

During the quarterly board meeting on June 10th the Board of Directors unanimously voted to add Alyson 

Murray to the board. Alyson is a certified nurse practitioner in the Battle Creek area, a veteran of the 

Phantom Regiment Drum and Bugle Corps, and has previously served as chief medical staff for the Legends 

Drum and Bugle Corps. With growing concerns of a second wave of COVID-19 across the United States, the 

Board believes Alyson’s medical expertise will be a great benefit towards keeping sponsored students safe 

with the 2021 camp season only a few months away. 

Additionally, members of the board have been actively working towards website improvements, branding 

and outreach efforts, and online fundraisers. Drum Corona International, a simulated competition between 

35 of DCI’s Division 1 / World Class corps, officially kicked off on June 30th with show selections based on fan 

votes and scores based on historical data.  

Monthly Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $554.83 
Donations: 0 donations received during June. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during June. 
 

Financial Narrative 

June marked the tenth month of operations for the fund under its declared fiscal year. Cash for the month 

is $6.00 lower than May. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum 

reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during the month. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the 

monthly Digital Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. With the cancellation of the 2020 

season, program expenses are expected to either remain at the year-to-date balance of $2,240 or lower for 

refunds received / reclassifications made for contracts carried into 2021.  

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

Due to the outbreak of COVID-19 and the cancellation of all drum corps activities for the 2020 season, the 

scholarship fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during July. The 

board chair has been in contact with all sponsored students for the 2020 season and the scholarship fund’s 

focus has shifted to preparing for the 2021 season. 

During July the board chair and treasurer had a conference call with Ibe Sodawalla, CEO of Legends 

Performing Arts Association, to discuss the outstanding scholarships for Echo Bennett and Emily Neher. 

Legends has extended the deadline for rolling 2020 contracts into next season from September to 

December. As a result, $900 in tuition support has been reclassified as prepaid tuition for 2021 pending 

member decisions that fall in the next fiscal year. 

Ibe also noted that corps directors are currently discussing the potential impacts the pandemic may have 

on the 2021 season. Until a vaccine is developed, he believes all audition and rehearsal camps will be 

conducted virtually, housing sites will be more difficult to find, and an increased emphasis on hygiene and 

member health will require substantial process improvements for each ensemble. Potential tour changes 

may include housing exclusively in hotels or college dormitories, a regional touring model, and isolating 

each corps in a bubble to limit the spread of the virus. 

Monthly Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $536.83 
Donations: 0 donations received during July. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during July. 
 

Financial Narrative 

June marked the eleventh month of operations for the fund under its declared fiscal year. Cash for the 

month is $18.00 lower than June. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain 

minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses decreased $900 for tuition sponsorships reclassified as prepaid tuition for the 

2021 season. Administrative expenses are up $18.00 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice charged to the 

business checking account and the annual website domain name renewal. With the cancellation of the 

2020 season, program expenses are expected to either remain at the year-to-date balance of $1,340 or 

lower for refunds received / reclassifications made for contracts carried into 2021.  

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

Due to the outbreak of COVID-19 and the cancellation of all drum corps activities for the 2020 season, the 

scholarship fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during July. The 

board chair has been in contact with all sponsored students for the 2020 season and the scholarship fund’s 

focus has shifted to preparing for the 2021 season. 

During July the board chair and treasurer had a conference call with Ibe Sodawalla, CEO of Legends 

Performing Arts Association, to discuss the outstanding scholarships for Echo Bennett and Emily Neher. 

Legends has extended the deadline for rolling 2020 contracts into next season from September to 

December. As a result, $900 in tuition support has been reclassified as prepaid tuition for 2021 pending 

member decisions that fall in the next fiscal year. 

Ibe also noted that corps directors are currently discussing the potential impacts the pandemic may have on 

the 2021 season. Until a vaccine is developed, he believes all audition and rehearsal camps will be 

conducted virtually, housing sites will be more difficult to find, and an increased emphasis on hygiene and 

member health will require substantial process improvements for each ensemble. Potential tour changes 

may include housing exclusively in hotels or college dormitories, a regional touring model, and isolating 

each corps in a bubble to limit the spread of the virus. 

Monthly Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $536.83 
Donations: 0 donations received during July. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during July. 
 

Financial Narrative 

July marked the eleventh month of operations for the fund under its declared fiscal year. Cash for the 

month is $18.00 lower than June. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain 

minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses decreased $900 for tuition sponsorships reclassified as prepaid tuition for the 

2021 season. Administrative expenses are up $18.00 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice charged to the 

business checking account and the annual website domain name renewal. With the cancellation of the 2020 

season, program expenses are expected to either remain at the year-to-date balance of $1,340 or lower for 

refunds received / reclassifications made for contracts carried into 2021.  

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

Due to the outbreak of COVID-19 and the cancellation of all drum corps activities for the 2020 season, the 

scholarship fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during August. 

The board chair has been in contact with all sponsored students for the 2020 season and the scholarship 

fund’s focus has shifted to preparing for the 2021 season. 

The global pandemic is expected to have significant impacts on the fall audition season. Many schools are 

implementing hybrid formats for virtual and in-person learning, the Michigan Competing Band Association 

(MCBA) has cancelled all events this year, and audition camps will likely be held online.  

The 2020 season cancellation’s financial impacts are also reaching some of Drum Corps International’s 

member organizations. On August 10th, the Blue Knights announced that they lost over $700,000 in revenue 

and were in danger of folding if they were unable to raise enough funds to cover ongoing expenses like 

property leases, vehicle loans, and other operating costs. As of September 7th, they have raised just under 

$50,000 of a $150,000 goal. To date, no ensembles with sponsored students have shared they are at risk of 

folding due to the pandemic.  

Monthly Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $629.08 
Donations: 2 donations received during August. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during August. 
 

Financial Narrative 

During August, the Board Chair noted that the fiscal year for the financial statements was running from 

September – August though the bylaws stated that the organization’s declared fiscal year runs from 

October – September. This adjustment decreases the year-to-date net income by $397 for September 2019 

activity.  

Under the corrected fiscal year, August marked the eleventh month of operations for the fund. Cash for the 

month is $92.25 higher than July. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain 

minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during August. Administrative expenses are up $27.75 for the 

monthly Digital Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account, the annual Michigan corporations 

filing fee, and Paypal fees.  

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

The outbreak of COVID-19 continues to impact the drum corps activity beyond the 2020 season cancellation. 

November and December traditionally begin the audition season but all of our sponsored corps from last fiscal year 

(except for the Madison Scouts) have no audition information on their websites, though virtual auditions have been 

announced by multiple corps over social media. The scholarship fund received no additional applications and 

disbursed no funds for students during October. The board chair has been in contact with all sponsored students from 

the 2020 season and the scholarship fund’s focus has shifted towards preparing for the 2021 season. 

On September 28th Winter Guard International (WGI) announced the cancellation of all in-person events through their 

2021 season. Virtual events with judge feedback will be held through the winter and ensembles with traditionally 

limited opportunities based on location may actually receive more feedback from a wider variety of instructors. 

Additionally, the Reading Buccaneers of Drum Corps Associates (DCA) have announced they will not be producing a 

field show, in-person camps, or their three hosted events unless significant positive developments surrounding the 

pandemic take place.  

On November 9th, Pfizer and Biontech announced a vaccine candidate to prevent COVID-19 that was found to be 

more than 90% effective in their phase 3 vaccine trial. Multiple groups continue to develop vaccines and estimates 

from the World Health Organization range from early to mid-2021. We encourage interested readers to refer to 

Pfizer’s announcement and the WHO resources. 

No decisions have been made regarding the 2021 season by Drum Corps International and we expect more guidance 

following the annual meeting of voting drum corps directors in January 2021. The board will continue to monitor the 

state of the marching arts and will provide updates to all interested parties as more information is available. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $617.08 
Donations: 0 donations received during October. 4 PayPal donations transferred in November. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during October. 0 program related disbursements made this fiscal 
year. $1,590 in prepaid tuition has been rolled forward into the 2021 season due to the 2020 season cancellation. 
 

Financial Narrative 

October marked the first month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is $6 lower 

than September. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during October. Administrative expenses are up $6 for the monthly Digital 

Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. 

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

The outbreak of COVID-19 continues to impact the drum corps activity beyond the 2020 season cancellation. Two of 

our sponsored programs, the Madison Scouts and Crossmen, have confirmed tour plans for 2021 while River City 

Rhythm plans to conduct online programs. We have not received any confirmed plans from Legends or Phantom 

Regiment. The scholarship fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during 

November. The board chair has been in contact with all sponsored students from the 2020 season and the scholarship 

fund’s focus has shifted towards preparing for the 2021 season. 

On September 28th Winter Guard International (WGI) announced the cancellation of all in-person events through their 

2021 season. Virtual events with judge feedback will be held through the winter and ensembles with traditionally 

limited opportunities based on location may actually receive more feedback from a wider variety of instructors. 

Additionally, the Reading Buccaneers of Drum Corps Associates (DCA) have announced they will not be producing a 

field show, in-person camps, or their three hosted events unless significant positive developments surrounding the 

pandemic take place.  

On December 3rd, Drum Corps International announced plans for events at Lucas Oil Stadium in Indianapolis, IN from 

August 12 – 14 with notes that subcommittee meetings, research, and discussions are ongoing for the annual meeting 

in January 2021. The very same day, the Blue Devils and Santa Clara Vanguard announced that they will not be 

participating in the 2021 season. The board will continue to monitor the state of the marching arts and will provide 

updates to all interested parties as more information is available. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1297.63 
Donations: 4 PayPal donations transferred in November. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during November. 0 program related disbursements made this 
fiscal year. $1,590 in prepaid tuition has been rolled forward into the 2021 season due to the 2020 season 
cancellation. 
 

Financial Narrative 

November marked the second month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is 

$680.55 higher than October. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve 

requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during November. Administrative expenses are up $24.45 for the monthly 

Digital Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account and PayPal fees on donations received. 

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

Like prior months, the COVID-19 pandemic continues to direct all decisions in the drum corps activity. The scholarship 

fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during December. The board chair has 

been in contact with all sponsored students from the 2020 season as we prepare for the 2021 season. 

On December 3rd, 2020, Drum Corps International announced plans for events at Lucas Oil Stadium in Indianapolis, IN 

from August 12 – 14 with notes that subcommittee meetings, research, and discussions were ongoing for the annual 

meeting scheduled in January 2021. With the announcement of virtual programs, planned events in Indianapolis, and 

pending updates from DCI’s January meeting, the board opened scholarship applications for the 2021 season to 

support Michigan students.  

Of our 2020 sponsored programs with prepaid scholarships rolled into 2021, three ensembles have developed 

platforms for virtual instruction and audition camps. Phantom Regiment created the Phantom Regiment Academy for 

virtual drum major and leadership clinics as well as a new Expert Lesson Series designed for beginner band students. 

The Crossmen announced The Collective as their digital platform for video auditions, monthly classes, and private 

instruction sessions. River City Rhythm continues to host their RCR Winter Experience and Distant Harmonies 

programs for virtual instruction and performance opportunities. Legends has not announced a virtual learning 

program and no ensembles have announced any in-person activities to date. The board continues to monitor the state 

of the marching arts and will provide updates to all interested parties as more information becomes available. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1291.63 
Donations: 1 PayPal donation received in December and transferred during January. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during December. 0 program related disbursements made this fiscal 
year. $1,590 in prepaid tuition has been rolled forward into the 2021 season due to the 2020 season cancellation. 
 

Financial Narrative 

December marked the third month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is $6.00 

lower than November. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve 

requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during December. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly 

Digital Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. 

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

Like prior months, the COVID-19 pandemic continues to direct all decisions in the drum corps activity. The scholarship 

fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during December. The board chair has 

been in contact with all sponsored students from the 2020 season as we prepare for the 2021 season. 

Drum Corps International’s annual meeting took place in late January and focused on updates from the Tour 

Reopening Task Force (TRTF), though no additional details regarding health and safety protocols for performers, 

instructional staff, or fans for the events at Lucas Oil Stadium in Indianapolis, IN from August 12 – 14 have been 

provided. With the announcement of virtual programs, planned events in Indianapolis, and pending updates from 

DCI’s January meeting, the board opened scholarship applications for the 2021 season to support Michigan students. 

As of February 13, the fund has received no new student applications.  

Of our 2020 sponsored programs with prepaid scholarships rolled into 2021, three ensembles have developed 

platforms for virtual instruction and audition camps. Phantom Regiment created the Phantom Regiment Academy for 

virtual drum major and leadership clinics as well as a new Expert Lesson Series designed for beginner band students. 

The Crossmen announced The Collective as their digital platform for video auditions, monthly classes, and private 

instruction sessions. River City Rhythm continues to host their RCR Winter Experience and Distant Harmonies 

programs for virtual instruction and performance opportunities. Legends has not announced a virtual learning 

program and no ensembles have announced any in-person activities to date. Of our five sponsored programs, the 

Crossmen, Madison Scouts, and Phantom Regiment have all announced they will be attending the events in 

Indianapolis. The board continues to monitor the state of the marching arts and will provide updates to all interested 

parties as more information becomes available. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1382.43 
Donations: 0 donations received in December. 1 PayPal donation from December transferred in January. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during December. 0 program related disbursements made this fiscal 
year. $1,590 in prepaid tuition has been rolled forward into the 2021 season due to the 2020 season cancellation. 
 

Financial Narrative 

January marked the fourth month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is $90.80 

higher than December. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve 

requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during December. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly 

Digital Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. 

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

Like prior months, the COVID-19 pandemic continues to direct all decisions in the drum corps activity. The scholarship 

fund received no additional applications and disbursed no funds for students during February. The board chair has 

been in contact with all sponsored students from the 2020 season as we prepare for the 2021 season. 

On March 2nd, President Biden announced that the United States is on pace to produce enough vaccines to supply all 

adults by the end of May. With that information in mind, some corps like The Academy, Blue Stars, and Madison 

Scouts have announced they will require all members to receive a vaccine prior to spring training. To date, three 

world class corps and eight open class corps have either cancelled their 2021 tour, will conduct an entirely online 

program, or will participate solely in local or regional events.  

Of our 2020 sponsored programs with prepaid scholarships rolled into 2021, three ensembles have developed 

platforms for virtual instruction and audition camps. Phantom Regiment created the Phantom Regiment Academy for 

virtual drum major and leadership clinics as well as a new Expert Lesson Series designed for beginner band students. 

The Crossmen announced The Collective as their digital platform for video auditions, monthly classes, and private 

instruction sessions. River City Rhythm continues to host their RCR Winter Experience and Distant Harmonies 

programs for virtual instruction and performance opportunities. Legends has not announced a virtual learning 

program and no ensembles have announced any in-person activities to date. Of our five sponsored programs, the 

Crossmen, Madison Scouts, and Phantom Regiment have all announced they will be attending the events in 

Indianapolis. The board continues to monitor the state of the marching arts and will provide updates to all interested 

parties as more information becomes available. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1376.43 
Donations: 0 donations received in February. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during February. 0 program related disbursements made this fiscal 
year. $1,590 in prepaid tuition has been rolled forward into the 2021 season due to the 2020 season cancellation. 
 

Financial Narrative 

February marked the fifth month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is $6.00 

lower than January. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during February. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly 

Digital Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. 

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

March presented the most difficult month the Michigan Drum Corps Scholarship Fund has faced to date. On March 

22nd, Jason Fritz was involved in a serious motorcycle accident and he passed away the following day. While the board 

grieves alongside his loved ones, students, and the entire Michigan band community, we believe the best way to 

honor his memory is through a renewed commitment to student education and strengthening the state’s band 

community by lowering financial barriers to participate in the drum corps activity.  

On March 31st, Drum Corps International released a brief overview of protective measures in place for the 2021 

season, announced that twenty corps have plans to perform in Indianapolis, and provided a tentative schedule of 

events leading up to finals week. Among the protective measures in place is the requirement of all corps to appoint a 

Safety Manager, weekly COVID tests for all members, staff, and volunteers, the shift of housing from high school gyms 

to dorms and hotel rooms, and minimized contact with those outside of a corps bubble – including fans, friends, and 

family after shows. 

The scholarship fund received one new application during March but disbursed no funds for students during the 

month. The board chair has been in contact with all sponsored students from the 2020 season as we prepare for the 

2021 season and has confirmed that Abbey Trach is participating with River City Rhythm and Jaden McCallum will be 

participating with Phantom Regiment. That said, Lauren Strager will not be marching with Crossmen and Legends has 

opted to forego the 2021 season and focus on a return to full operations in 2022. 

Among the most notable announcements is the return of the Midwest Combine with shows hosted by the Blue Stars, 

Cavaliers, Colts, Madison Scouts, and Phantom Regiment in their respective home regions. All of our sponsored 

students that will be marching are scheduled to participate in these shows. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1520.43 
Donations: 1 donation received in March.. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during March. 0 program related disbursements made this fiscal 
year. $1,590 in prepaid tuition has been rolled forward into the 2021 season due to the 2020 season cancellation. We 
have requested a refund from Crossmen for Lauren’s scholarship (largely due to a lack of communication) and have 
elected to retain prepaid Legends sponsorships for future students. 
 

Financial Narrative 

March marked the sixth month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is $144.00 

higher than February. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve 

requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during March. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly Digital 

Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. 

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

April was an encouraging month for vaccinations against the COVID-19 virus and the drum corps activity. To date, 

34.3% of the United States population has been fully vaccinated and the Food and Drug Administration is expected to 

approve Pfizer’s vaccine for use in children from 12 to 15 years of age. A total of twenty-nine events (including finals 

week) have been tentatively scheduled for the 2021 season and in-person audition camps and rehearsals have 

resumed for select corps. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention released updated recommendations for 

fully vaccinated people that include the ability to gather or conduct activities outdoors without a mask except for 

highly crowded areas. Assuming that corps are following the protective measures required by Drum Corps 

International, students receive vaccines, and national conditions continue to improve, we may see a more normal 

2021 season than expected only a few months ago.  

The board convened in mid-April to discuss the creation of the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship that will be disbursed 

through the Michigan Drum Corps Scholarship Fund. The fund plans to use the existing scholarship application as a 

base and tailor it for Jason’s wife and family. Additionally, the fund plans to manage fundraising efforts, 

disbursements, and investment management decisions (like the creation of an endowment for perpetual 

scholarships). More information will be provided as decisions are made. 

The scholarship fund received no new applications during April but approved a $315.00 disbursement for Kaitlyn 

Colyer, a student at the University of Michigan who will be marching with the Madison Scouts. The board chair has 

been in contact with all sponsored students from the 2020 season and has confirmed that Abbey Trach is 

participating with River City Rhythm and Jaden McCallum will be participating with Phantom Regiment. We will be 

receiving a $400.00 refund from Legends for Echo Bennett’s unused scholarship payment but Crossmen has not 

responded to refund requests to date.  

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1514.43 
Donations: 0 donations received in April. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during April. 0 program related disbursements made this fiscal year. 
Note that we have approved the $315.00 disbursement for Kaitlyn Colyer but are waiting for final confirmation from 
the Madison Scouts for their preferred mailing address. $1,590 in prepaid tuition has been rolled forward into the 
2021 season due to the 2020 season cancellation, though refunds requested will decrease that amount by up to 
$830.00 when they are received. 
 

Financial Narrative 

April marked the seventh month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is $6.00 

lower than March. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses did not change during April. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly Digital 

Ocean invoice charged to the business checking account. 

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

May continued last month’s encouraging trend in vaccinations against the COVID-19 virus. To date, 42.1% of the 

United States population has been fully vaccinated and the FDA has approved Pfizer’s vaccine for use in children from 

12 to 15 years of age. A total of twenty-seven events (including finals week) have been scheduled for the 2021 season, 

including nearby events in Indiana, Wisconsin, Ohio, Illinois, and Iowa. As of June 1st, Michigan will no longer have 

capacity limits outdoors, indoor restrictions will be raised to 50% capacity, and social gatherings will be regulated by 

venue. On July 1st all statewide COVID restrictions will be lifted. Assuming corps follow the protective measures 

required by Drum Corps International, students receive vaccines, and conditions continue to improve, the 2021 

season may seem relatively normal this summer.  

Work continues on the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship that will be disbursed through the Michigan Drum Corps 

Scholarship Fund. The fund plans to use the existing scholarship application as a base and tailor it for Jason’s wife and 

family. The fund plans to manage fundraising efforts, disbursements, and investment management decisions (like the 

creation of an endowment for perpetual scholarships). More information will be provided as we receive feedback 

from the Fritz family. 

The scholarship fund received no new applications during May but paid $315.00 to the Madison Scouts for Kaitlyn 

Colyer’s sponsorship that was approved last month. The board chair has been in contact with all sponsored students 

from the 2020 season and has confirmed that Abbey Trach is participating with River City Rhythm and Jaden 

McCallum will be participating with Phantom Regiment. We have received a $400.00 refund from Legends for Echo 

Bennett’s unused scholarship. Crossmen has not responded to refund requests to date.  

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1,735.58 
Donations: 4 donations received in May. 
Disbursements: 1 program related disbursement during May. 1 program related disbursement has been made this 
fiscal year. We paid the $315.00 disbursement for Kaitlyn Colyer to the Madison Scouts in May and it was deposited 
by the corps in June. Prepaid adjustments were made during May for Jaden’s and Abbey’s sponsorships to recognize 
their 2021 use of last year’s sponsorships. The refund received from Legends was deposited in June and reduces our 
total prepaid tuition balance to $500 for funds held by Legends for the 2022 season.  
 

Financial Narrative 

May marked the eighth month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is $221.15 

higher than April. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses increased $690 during May for the release of 2020 prepaids. Administrative expenses are 

up $13.85 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice and PayPal donation fees. 

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

June continued last month’s encouraging trend in vaccinations against the COVID-19 virus. To date, 47.9% of the 

United States population has been fully vaccinated and the FDA has approved Pfizer’s vaccine for use in children from 

12 to 15 years of age. A total of twenty-seven events (including finals week) have been scheduled for the 2021 season, 

including nearby events in Indiana, Wisconsin, Ohio, Illinois, and Iowa. Drum Corps International is also continuing its 

theater broadcast on July 15th but in lieu of the season opener from previous years they will be airing finals 

performances from the Blue Devils, Santa Clara Vanguard, Bluecoats, Carolina Crown, and the Cavaliers. Effective June 

1st, Michigan no longer has outdoor capacity limits, indoor venues are limited to 50% capacity, and social gatherings 

are regulated by venue. On July 1st all statewide COVID restrictions will be lifted.  

Work continues on the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship that will be disbursed through the Michigan Drum Corps 

Scholarship Fund. The fund plans to use the existing scholarship application as a base and tailor it for Jason’s wife and 

family. The fund plans to manage fundraising efforts, disbursements, and investment management decisions (like the 

creation of an endowment for perpetual scholarships). To date, $588.70 has been raised for the endowment with the 

PayPal disbursement scheduled for July. 

The scholarship fund received and approved one new application for Echo Bennett during June. We used the $400.00 

refund from Legends to cover Echo’s tuition sponsorship with Phantom Regiment. Between our sponsored students 

from 2020 and this year’s sponsored students, we have a total of four students marching with three corps this 

summer: Jaden McCallum and Echo Bennett with Phantom Regiment, Abbey Trach with River City Rhythm, and Kaitlyn 

Colyer with the Madison Scouts. Note that Crossmen has still not responded to refund requests to date.  

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $2,081.33 
Donations: 0 donations received in June. 
Disbursements: 1 program related disbursement during June. 2 program related disbursements have been made this 
fiscal year. We paid the $315.00 disbursement for Kaitlyn Colyer to the Madison Scouts in May and it was deposited 
by the corps in June. Echo’s $400.00 disbursement was approved in June and will likely be deposited by the corps in 
July. Prepaid adjustments were made last month for Jaden’s and Abbey’s sponsorships to recognize their 2021 use of 
last year’s sponsorships.  
 

Financial Narrative 

June marked the ninth month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is $345.75 

higher than May. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements. 

Program related expenses increased $400 during June for entry of Echo’s sponsorship with Phantom Regiment. 

Administrative expenses are up $54.25 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice and check order costs. 

No funds are currently restricted by outside donors. All restrictions made by the Board are included under 

Unrestricted Funds in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

July marked the first month of the drum corps season with live shows across multiple states and, as of August 15th, the 

season has concluded without any major outbreak of COVID-19 within a corps (to our knowledge). The Board will be 

reaching out to our sponsored students to congratulate them on a successful season and to receive their testimonies 

about the 2021 season! 

Work continues on the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship that will be disbursed through the Michigan Drum Corps 

Scholarship Fund. Fundraising kicked off for Jason’s endowment during July both virtually and in person at his 

memorial in Comstock. The board has also discussed potential endowment managers with leading candidates such as 

the Battle Creek Community Foundation and Community Foundation of Southeastern Michigan, conditional on 

minimum fund balances. Currently we have received $6,450.78 in donations to the endowment and have an 

additional $1,500 in matching funds available for use in future fundraising efforts. The fundraising campaign will 

remain open through September and we will invest all funds in an endowment during October.  

The scholarship fund received no new scholarship applications during July. Between our sponsored students from 

2020 and this year’s sponsored students, we have a total of four students marching with three corps this summer: 

Jaden McCallum and Echo Bennett with Phantom Regiment, Abbey Trach with River City Rhythm, and Kaitlyn Colyer 

with the Madison Scouts. To date, Crossmen has not responded to refund requests through they participated in the 

2021 season.  

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1,593.77 
Donations: 31 donations received in July. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during July. 2 program related disbursements have been made this 
fiscal year. We paid the $315.00 disbursement for Kaitlyn Colyer to the Madison Scouts in May and it was deposited 
by the corps in June. Echo’s $400.00 disbursement was approved and paid but has yet to be deposited by the corps. 
Prepaid adjustments were made during May to recognize the use of Jaden’s and Abbey’s 2020 sponsorships for the 
2021 season.  
 

Financial Narrative 

July marked the tenth month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is $3,310.85 

higher than June. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements 

and $3,798.41 is restricted for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment. 

Program related expenses had no activity during July. Administrative expenses are up $137.56 for the monthly Digital 

Ocean invoice, website domain name renewal, business cards, logo design services, and PayPal fees. 

$3,739.74 of contributions (net of fees) are restricted by donors for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment and will be 

permanently restricted as the corpus for the future endowment. Endowment earnings will be separately classified and 

become available for use solely for the purpose of the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship, subject to availability of funds 

and applicant interest. Unused funds will be reinvested in the corpus of the endowment. All funds are managed in 

accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

August marked the end of a successful 2021 drum corps season! To the Board’s knowledge, no corps experienced a 

major outbreak of COVID-19 and all ensembles were able to tour and perform in a relatively normal manner. The 

Board will be reaching out to our sponsored students to congratulate them on a successful season and to receive their 

testimonies about the 2021 season! 

Work continues on the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship that will be disbursed through the Michigan Drum Corps 

Scholarship Fund. Fundraising kicked off for Jason’s endowment during July and will continue through September. To 

date, we have received $5,004.74 in donations to the endowment and have an additional $1,500 in matching funds 

available for use in September’s fundraising efforts. As we have crossed the $5,000 threshold, we now qualify for the 

Battle Creek Community Foundation’s organizational endowment fund program. The fundraising campaign will remain 

open through September and we will invest all funds in an endowment during October.  

The scholarship fund received no new scholarship applications during August. Between our sponsored students from 

2020 and this year’s sponsored students, we had a total of four students marching with three corps this summer: 

Jaden McCallum and Echo Bennett with Phantom Regiment, Abbey Trach with River City Rhythm, and Kaitlyn Colyer 

with the Madison Scouts. To date, Crossmen has not responded to refund requests through they participated in the 

2021 season.  

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1,587.77 
Donations: 8 donations received in August. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements during August. 2 program related disbursements have been made 
this fiscal year. Prepaid adjustments were made during May to recognize the use of Jaden’s and Abbey’s 2020 
sponsorships for the 2021 season.  
 

Financial Narrative 

August marked the eleventh month of operations for the fund in our second fiscal year. Cash for the month is 

$1,114.00 higher than July. $205 of the total cash on hand is currently restricted to maintain minimum reserve 

requirements and $4,918.41 is restricted for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment. 

Program related expenses had no activity during August. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly Digital 

Ocean invoice. 

$4,859.74 of contributions (net of fees) are restricted by donors for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment and will be 

permanently restricted as the corpus for the future endowment. Endowment earnings will be separately classified and 

become available for use solely for the purpose of the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship, subject to availability of funds 

and applicant interest. Unused funds will be reinvested in the corpus of the endowment. All funds are managed in 

accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

January marked the fifth month of our third year of operations with $6 in net losses for expenses exceeding 

donations received. To date, the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment has a $1,000 spendable balance and a $12,461.48 

permanently restricted balance whose investment earnings will be used to support future scholarships.  

One new scholarship application was received during February with a disbursement committee meeting pending in 

early March. To date, we have received two scholarship applications this fiscal year. The Jason Fritz Memorial 

Scholarship is now live for applications! 

Outreach efforts currently underway for soliciting new donors and applicants include social media outreach, 

contacting Drum Corps International for inclusion of our scholarship program on their website, and future 

attendance at the Michigan Color Guard Circuit winter guard and indoor percussion state finals in April. Between 

these efforts, continued outreach from corps through the rest of the audition season, and DCI’s “Fill Every Corps” 

initiative to match prospective students with corps that have open positions, we anticipate receiving more 

applications in the near future. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $2,282.85 
Donations: 0 donations received in February. 7 donations received this fiscal year. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements made during February. 1 program related disbursement made this 
fiscal year.  
 

Financial Narrative 

Cash for the month is $6.00 lower than January for our monthly Digital Ocean expense. $205 of the total cash on 

hand is restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements and $49 is restricted for the Jason Fritz Memorial 

Endowment for donations to be transferred to BCCF. 

Program related expenses had no activity during February. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly 

Digital Ocean invoice. 

No contributions were received during February. Restricted funds for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment are 

broken down as follows: $12,461.48 is permanently restricted as the corpus of the endowment and $1,000 is 

invested as an opening spendable balance. Endowment earnings will be separately classified as investment 

performance reports are received and become available for use solely for the purpose of the Jason Fritz Memorial 

Scholarship, subject to availability of funds and applicant interest. To date, no investment activity reports have been 

received from the Battle Creek Community Foundation so no revenue or expenses have been recorded. Unused 

funds will be reinvested in the corpus of the endowment. All funds are managed in accordance with Generally 

Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

February marked the fifth month of our third year of operations with $6 in net losses for expenses exceeding 

donations received. To date, the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment has a $1,000 spendable balance and a $12,461.48 

permanently restricted balance whose investment earnings will be used to support future scholarships.  

One new scholarship application was received during February with a disbursement committee meeting pending in 

early March. To date, we have received two scholarship applications this fiscal year. The Jason Fritz Memorial 

Scholarship is now live for applications! 

Outreach efforts currently underway for soliciting new donors and applicants include social media outreach, 

contacting Drum Corps International for inclusion of our scholarship program on their website, and future attendance 

at the Michigan Color Guard Circuit winter guard and indoor percussion state finals in April. Between these efforts, 

continued outreach from corps through the rest of the audition season, and DCI’s “Fill Every Corps” initiative to match 

prospective students with corps that have open positions, we anticipate receiving more applications in the near 

future. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $2,282.85 
Donations: 0 donations received in February. 7 donations received this fiscal year. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements made during February. 1 program related disbursement made this 
fiscal year.  
 

Financial Narrative 

Cash for the month is $6.00 lower than January for our monthly Digital Ocean expense. $205 of the total cash on hand 

is restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements and $49 is restricted for the Jason Fritz Memorial 

Endowment for donations to be transferred to BCCF. 

Program related expenses had no activity during February. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly 

Digital Ocean invoice. 

No contributions were received during February. Restricted funds for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment are broken 

down as follows: $12,461.48 is permanently restricted as the corpus of the endowment and $1,000 is invested as an 

opening spendable balance. Endowment earnings will be separately classified as investment performance reports are 

received and become available for use solely for the purpose of the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship, subject to 

availability of funds and applicant interest. To date, no investment activity reports have been received from the Battle 

Creek Community Foundation so no revenue or expenses have been recorded. Unused funds will be reinvested in the 

corpus of the endowment. All funds are managed in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the 

United States. 

Introduction 

March marked the halfway point of our third year of operations with $406 in net losses for expenses exceeding 

donations received. To date, the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment has a $1,000 spendable balance and a $12,461.48 

permanently restricted balance whose investment earnings will be used to support future scholarships.  

One new scholarship was awarded and paid during March. To date, we have received sixteen scholarship applications 

this fiscal year and have awarded two scholarships. The Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship is live for applications and 

has received two applications! 

Outreach efforts have been well underway over the past month and a half. The scholarship fund now has a link hosted 

on the DCI website and our organization has attended both the Michigan Color Guard Circuit and Michigan Alliance 

for Performing Arts championship events. Students and staff were particularly receptive at the color guard 

championships and we have been asked to return for the 2023 finals! These efforts, continued outreach from corps 

through the rest of the audition season, and DCI’s “Fill Every Corps” initiative to match prospective students with 

corps that have open positions are expected to continue to direct applications through the rest of the audition season. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1,876.85 
Donations: 0 donations received in March. 7 donations received this fiscal year. 
Disbursements: 1 program related disbursement made during March. 2 program related disbursements made this 
fiscal year.  
 

Financial Narrative 

Cash for the month is $406.00 lower than February for our monthly Digital Ocean expense and Connor Vance’s 

Phantom Regiment sponsorship. $205 of the total cash on hand is restricted to maintain minimum reserve 

requirements and $49 is restricted for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment for donations to be transferred to BCCF. 

Program related expenses had one tuition sponsorship for $400 awarded during March. Administrative expenses are 

up $6.00 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice. 

No contributions were received during March. Restricted funds for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment are broken 

down as follows: $12,461.48 is permanently restricted as the corpus of the endowment and $1,000 is invested as an 

opening spendable balance. Endowment earnings will be separately classified as investment performance reports are 

received and become available for use solely for the purpose of the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship, subject to 

availability of funds and applicant interest. To date, no investment activity reports have been received from the Battle 

Creek Community Foundation so no revenue or expenses have been recorded. Unused funds will be reinvested in the 

corpus of the endowment. All funds are managed in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the 

United States. 

ntroduction 

May marked the seventh month of our third year of operations with $494 in net profit for donations received 

exceeding expenses paid. To date, the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment has a $1,000 spendable balance and a 

$12,461.48 permanently restricted balance whose investment earnings will be used to support future scholarships.  

No new scholarships were awarded during April, though two previously awarded payments were cashed during the 

month. To date, we have received sixteen scholarship applications this fiscal year and have awarded two scholarships. 

The Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship is live for applications and has received two applications! 

Outreach efforts over the past two months have been successful in bringing in scholarship applicants. The scholarship 

fund has a link hosted on the DCI website and our organization has attended both the Michigan Color Guard Circuit 

and Michigan Alliance for Performing Arts championship events. That said, these efforts have also shown a need to 

prioritize fundraising to meet the scholarship fund’s goals and to support Michigan students. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $2,370.85 
Donations: 1 donation received in April. 8 donations received this fiscal year. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements made during April. 2 program related disbursements made this 
fiscal year.  
 

Financial Narrative 

Cash for the month is $494.00 higher than March for donations received minus our monthly Digital Ocean expense. 

$205 of the total cash on hand is restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements and $49 is restricted for the 

Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment for donations to be transferred to BCCF. 

Program related expenses had no activity during April. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly Digital 

Ocean invoice. 

One contribution for $500.00 was received during April. Restricted funds for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment are 

broken down as follows: $12,461.48 is permanently restricted as the corpus of the endowment and $1,000 is invested 

as an opening spendable balance. Endowment earnings will be separately classified as investment performance 

reports are received and become available for use solely for the purpose of the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship, 

subject to availability of funds and applicant interest. To date, no investment activity reports have been received from 

the Battle Creek Community Foundation so no revenue or expenses have been recorded. Unused funds will be 

reinvested in the corpus of the endowment. All funds are managed in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting 

Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

April marked the seventh month of our third year of operations with $494 in net profit for donations received 

exceeding expenses paid. To date, the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment has a $1,000 spendable balance and a 

$12,461.48 permanently restricted balance whose investment earnings will be used to support future scholarships.  

No new scholarships were awarded during April, though two previously awarded payments were cashed during the 

month. To date, we have received sixteen scholarship applications this fiscal year and have awarded two scholarships. 

The Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship is live for applications and has received two applications! 

Outreach efforts over the past two months have been successful in bringing in scholarship applicants. The scholarship 

fund has a link hosted on the DCI website and our organization has attended both the Michigan Color Guard Circuit 

and Michigan Alliance for Performing Arts championship events. That said, these efforts have also shown a need to 

prioritize fundraising to meet the scholarship fund’s goals and to support Michigan students. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $2,370.85 
Donations: 1 donation received in April. 8 donations received this fiscal year. 
Disbursements: 0 program related disbursements made during April. 2 program related disbursements made this 
fiscal year.  
 

Financial Narrative 

Cash for the month is $494.00 higher than March for donations received minus our monthly Digital Ocean expense. 

$205 of the total cash on hand is restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements and $49 is restricted for the 

Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment for donations to be transferred to BCCF. 

Program related expenses had no activity during April. Administrative expenses are up $6.00 for the monthly Digital 

Ocean invoice. 

One contribution for $500.00 was received during April. Restricted funds for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment are 

broken down as follows: $12,461.48 is permanently restricted as the corpus of the endowment and $1,000 is invested 

as an opening spendable balance. Endowment earnings will be separately classified as investment performance 

reports are received and become available for use solely for the purpose of the Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship, 

subject to availability of funds and applicant interest. To date, no investment activity reports have been received from 

the Battle Creek Community Foundation so no revenue or expenses have been recorded. Unused funds will be 

reinvested in the corpus of the endowment. All funds are managed in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting 

Principles in the United States. 

Introduction 

May marked the eighth month of our third year of operations and it featured the largest program-related 

disbursement in our organization’s history. The fund recorded $173.07 in net losses for the month for expenses paid 

exceeding donations received. To date, the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment has a $1,000 spendable balance and a 

$13,734.95 permanently restricted balance whose investment earnings will be used to support future scholarships.  

Six new scholarships were awarded during May to participants marching with the Blue Stars, the Cadets, Colts, 

Legends, and Phantom Regiment. Our $500 prepaid tuition was utilized to sponsor one student with Legends while 

checks were cut for the other four ensembles. To date, we have awarded eight scholarships with additional general 

scholarships and the first Jason Fritz Memorial Scholarship to be disbursed during June.  

Outreach efforts this fiscal year have been successful in bringing in scholarship applicants and now the fund’s focus is 

directed towards fundraising efforts. Multiple organizations were identified for outreach this summer including the 

Kellogg Community Foundation, C.S. Mott Foundation, Kresge Foundation, and marching-arts and Michigan-based 

businesses like Yamaha, Innovative Percussion, Remo, Meijer, Kroger, and others. These outreach efforts would be 

joined by proposed in-person outreach at DCI shows in Michigan, Indiana, and Illinois. 

Financial Recap 

Liquid assets on hand: $1,473.31 
Donations: 5 donations received in May. 15 donations received this fiscal year. 
Disbursements: 6 program related disbursements made during May. 8 program related disbursements made this fiscal 
year.  
 

Financial Narrative 

Cash for the month is $847.54 lower than April for sponsorships made and our monthly Digital Ocean expense 

exceeding donations received. $205 of the total cash on hand is restricted to maintain minimum reserve requirements 

and $99 is restricted for the Jason Fritz Memorial Endowment for donations to be transferred to BCCF. 

Program related expenses up $2,860 for sponsorships made and the use of our prepaid tuition with Legends. 

Administrative expenses are up $66.78 for the monthly Digital Ocean invoice and donation-related fees. 

Five contributions totaling $1528.60 were received during May while $1,700 in direct donations to the Jason Fritz 

Memorial Endowment through the Battle Creek Community Foundation made in previous months were recognized 

during May alongside investment losses encountered to date. Restricted funds for the Jason Fritz Memorial 

Endowment are broken down as follows: $13,734.95 is permanently restricted as the corpus of the endowment and 

$1,000 is invested as an opening spendable balance. Endowment earnings and losses are listed under the Investments 

category of the profit and loss statement with a -5.5% investment return based on our last quarterly statement. All 

unused funds at the end of this fiscal year will be reinvested in the corpus of the endowment. All funds are managed 

in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles in the United States. 



Michigan Drum Corps Scholarship Fund 9:45 PM

Statement of Financial Position 05/02/2022

As of May 31, 2022 Accrual Basis

May 2022 Apr 2022

ASSETS

Current Assets

Checking Account 1,686.31 2,533.85

Savings Account 91.00 91.00

Less: Reserve Requirements (205.00)              (205.00)              

Less: Restricted Funds for Endowment (99.00)                (49.00)                

Total Unrestricted Cash 1,473.31 2,370.85

Restricted Cash 304.00 254.00

Total Checking/Savings 1,777.31 2,624.85

Accounts Receivable

Accounts Receivable 0.00 0.00

Pledges Receivable 0.00 0.00

Allowance for Uncollectibles 0.00 0.00

Total Accounts Receivable 0.00 0.00

Total Current Assets 1,777.31 2,624.85

Fixed Assets

Property, Plant, & Equipment 0.00 0.00

Total Fixed Assets 0.00 0.00

Other Assets

Marketable Securities 0.00 0.00

Prepaid Expenses 0.00 500.00

Other Assets 0.00 0.00

Jason Fritz Endowment - Spendable Balance 1,000.00 1,000.00

Jason Fritz Endowment - Restricted Balance 13,635.95 12,461.48

Total Other Assets 14,635.95 13,961.48

TOTAL ASSETS 16,413.26 16,586.33

LIABILITIES & EQUITY

Liabilities

Current Liabilities

Accounts Payable 0.00 0.00

Total Accounts Payable 0.00 0.00

Other Current Liabilities

Salaries and Wages Payable 0.00 0.00

Total Other Current Liabilities 0.00 0.00

Total Current Liabilities 0.00 0.00

Long Term Liabilities

Notes Payable 0.00 0.00

Total Long Term Liabilities 0.00 0.00

Total Liabilities 0.00 0.00

Equity

Unrestricted Net Assets 1,678.31 3,075.85

Donor Restricted Net Assets 14,734.95 13,510.48

Total Equity 16,413.26 16,586.33

TOTAL LIABILITIES & EQUITY 16,413.26 16,586.33

Cash

Schedule A



Michigan Drum Corps Scholarship Fund 9:45 PM

Statement of Activities 05/02/2022

May 2022 Accrual Basis

May 2022 Apr 2022 Year to Date

Ordinary Income/Expense

Income

Contributions

Individual Contributions 3,228.60 500.00 6,625.19

Corporate Contributions 0.00 0.00 0.00

Gifts in Kind 0.00 0.00 0.00

Total Contributions 3,228.60 500.00 6,625.19

Major Gifts 0.00 0.00 0.00

Investments

Interest Income 0.00 0.00 0.00

Investments -474.89 0.00 -474.89

Other Income 0.00 0.00 0.00

Total Investments -474.89 0.00 -474.89

Other Income 0.00 0.00 0.00

Total Income 2,753.71 500.00 6,150.30

Expense

Program Expenses

Auditions & Camp Fees 0.00 0.00 125.00

Member Tuition 2,860.00 0.00 3,260.00

Other Program Expenses 0.00 0.00 0.00

Total Program Expenses 2,860.00 0.00 3,385.00

Administrative Expenses

Supplies 0.00 0.00 0.00

Postage 0.00 0.00 0.00

Travel 0.00 0.00 0.00

Registration Fees 0.00 0.00 0.00

Software Purchases 0.00 0.00 0.00

Other Expenses 0.00 0.00 0.00

Contract Services 0.00 0.00 0.00

Website Expenses 6.00 6.00 48.00

Fundraising Expenses 0.00 0.00 0.00

Bank Fees 50.64 0.00 50.60

Paypal Fees 10.14 0.00 52.14

Total Administrative Expenses 66.78 6.00 150.74

Total Expenses 2,926.78 6.00 3,535.74

Net Income -173.07 494.00 2,614.56

Schedule B



Michigan Drum Corps Scholarship Fund 9:45 PM

Statement of Changes in Net Assets 05/02/2022

As of May 31, 2022 Accrual Basis

May 2022 Apr 2022 Year to Date

Total Unrestricted Revenues 1,477.08 500.00 2,763.56

Net Assets Released from Restriction 0.00 0.00 0.00

Total Unrestricted Expenses and Losses -2,874.62 -6.00 -3,441.58

Increase in Unrestricted Net Assets -1,397.54 494.00 -678.02

Donor Restricted Net Assets 0.00 0.00 0.00

Temporarily Restricted Net Assets 1,000.00 1,000.00 1,000.00

Contributions 0.00 0.00 0.00

Net Assets Released from Restriction 0.00 0.00 0.00

Increase in Temporarily Restricted Net Assets 0.00 0.00 0.00

Permanently Restricted Net Assets 0.00 0.00 0.00

Contributions 1,276.63 0.00 3,386.74

Total Restricted Expenses and Losses -52.16 0.00 -94.16

Increase in Permanently Restricted Net Assets 1,224.47 0.00 3,292.58

Change in Net Assets -173.07 494.00 2,614.56

Beginning Net Assets: 16,586.33 16,092.33 13,798.70

Ending Net Assets: 16,413.26 16,586.33 16,413.26
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Michigan Drum Corps Scholarship Fund 9:45 PM

Statement of Cash Flows 05/02/2022

May 2022 Accrual Basis

May 22 Oct '21 - May 22

OPERATING ACTIVITIES

Net Income -173.07 2,614.56

Adjustments to reconcile Net Income

to net cash provided by operations:

Accounts Receivable 0.00 0.00

Pledges Receivable 0.00 0.00

Allowance for Uncollectibles 0.00 0.00

Prepaid Expenses 500.00 500.00

Accounts Payable 0.00 0.00

Salaries and Wages Payable 0.00 0.00

Net cash provided by Operating Activities 326.93 3,114.56

INVESTING ACTIVITIES

Property, Plant, & Equipment 0.00 0.00

Securities 0.00 0.00

Other Assets 0.00 0.00

Security Deposits 0.00 0.00

Jason Fritz Endowment - Spendable Balance 0.00 -1,000.00

Jason Fritz Endowment - Restricted Balance -1,174.47 -13,635.95

Net cash provided by Investing Activities -1,174.47 -14,635.95

FINANCING ACTIVITIES

Other Liabilities 0.00 0.00

Unrestricted Net Assets 0.00 0.00

Donor Restricted Net Assets 0.00 0.00

Net cash provided by Financing Activities 0.00 0.00

Net cash increase (decrease) for period -847.54 -11,521.39

Cash at beginning of period 2,624.85 13,298.70

Cash at end of period 1,777.31 1,777.31
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